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CHARTERED SOCIETY OF PHYSIOTHERAPY
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 2024
Held in-person at the Manchester Central Convention Complex
from 12.40 to 13.25 on Saturday 12 October 2024 


1. WELCOME	
1.1. The Chartered Society of Physiotherapy (CSP) President Baroness Ilora Finlay of Llandaff, welcomed members to the 105th Annual General Meeting of the CSP, the first in-person meeting since 2019 and confirmed that she was Chairing the meeting.
1.2. The Chair expressed her sincere thanks to all physiotherapists and support workers for all their continued commitment to the profession. 
1.3. Members were thanked for attending and taking the time to engage with their Professional Body and Trade Union and advised that the AGM provided them with an opportunity to gain an overview of the CSP’s activities; find out how member resources were used and hold the elected Council to account for its work and decisions. 

2.    INTRODUCTIONS
2.1. The Chair introduced the panel members, Alex Mackenzie, Vice President of the CSP, Ishmael Beckford the Chair of Council and John Cowman the Chief Executive.
2.2. Members of Council and the CSP Leadership Team in attendance were also introduced. The meeting was supported by the Head of Governance, Jacqui Traynor and Governance Officer Sally Ward.
2.3. Past Council and committee members in attendance were thanked and recognised for their continued support in the governance of the CSP. 

3. CSP PATRONAGE
3.1. His Majesty the King had sent a letter that confirmed he was delighted to become our Patron in 2024, following a review of patronages after the late Queens death, and that he sent his best wishes.

4. ORDER OF BUSINESS 
4.1. The order of business was confirmed and members were advised that throughout September to date, the agenda for the meeting has been posted on the CSP AGM webpage along with the supporting documents. 
4.2. It was confirmed that:
The leadership team would answer questions that were submitted in advance of the AGM within the meeting, and that the Chief Executive, some members of the Council and the leadership team would remain in the room after the closing of the AGM for an extended Q&A sessions for members to ask further questions. 
Members, who watched virtually were able to post their questions in the Zoom Q&A to be read out on their behalf by Jacqui Traynor, the Head of Governance. 
Every attempt would be made to respond to all the questions, any questions that remain unanswered or require further discussion, would be recorded and taken forward by John Cowman and the Governance Team. 
Members were also given the option to pass individual questions to Jacqui or Sally along with their email address to be responded to in the following working week.
4.3. The Chair outlined the agenda for the rest of meeting.

5. QUORUM
5.1. The Chair confirmed that the meeting was quorate, with 37 Chair of Council Proxy votes received and more than 13 members in attendance in-person. (Fifty members present or by proxy vote was required for quorum).

6. ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2023 & FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDING 31 December 2023:
6.1. The CEO, John Cowman presented the Annual Report for 2023 and accounts for the year ended 31 December 2023.  
6.2. The CEO highlighted key areas in each of the strategic aims where progress had been made summarised below:
Aim A: Improve the health of communities through high quality physiotherapy
6.3. Throughout 2023, the CSP continued to champion physiotherapy and the value that it brought across government and the health system, and made the case for essential investment in the current and future workforce.
6.4. June 2023 saw the release of the long-awaited workforce plan by NHS England, that included positive pledges around FCPs, advanced practice and support worker roles. However, the forecasted growth of NHS posts at 3.3% a year fell far below CSP expectations given the much greater growth of registered physiotherapists in 2023 and future predictions.
6.5. The CSP's launched a UK workforce review in October, which had shown distinct local needs and differences across nations and regions. The review was followed by the release of a workforce data dashboard in 2024, and had provided members with vital resources to make the case for improvements to the local workforce, working conditions and patient care.
6.6. CSP’s contributions had helped shape new preceptorship resources from both HCPC and NHS England, that helped providers to deliver quality and sustainable AHP preceptorship programmes.
6.7. CSP worked in collaboration with the Royal College of Occupational Therapists and led eight other AHP professions to produce updated principles of practice based learning.
6.8. In 2023, the CSP had held four annual conferences across the UK, to improve access to learning and knowledge-sharing for our members wherever they were, with an online option for those who wanted to participate from their homes or workplaces.  High profile speakers shared learning across service transformation, leadership, workforce needs and health inequalities.
Aim B: Enable members to achieve their full potential at work or when   learning
6.9. NHS and HSC members’ actions achieved significant concessions from governments on pay and non-pay commitments. The CSP formally balloted almost 28,000 members across the UK, with an average turnout across the four countries of 55%. Members in England and Northern Ireland had taken the momentous decision to take strike action on pay for the first time in the profession’s history, and members in Wales and Scotland had shown they were prepared to do the same. The pressure that resulted helped the CSP alongside other health unions to secure improved pay offers. 
Aim C: Establish a confident and influential physiotherapy community 
6.10. In October 2023, CSP membership had grown beyond 65,000, with four out of every five UK-trained physios choosing to be a chartered member. The CSP also continued to narrow the gap between the diversity of the membership and that of the workforce as a whole.
6.11. In September 2023, the CSP reintroduced the chance for physiotherapy students to become CSP student representatives on their courses. Within four months, 72 members had taken up the chance to develop their leadership skills and to represent the views of their peers into CSP thinking. 
6.12. In the workplace, the CSP expanded its pilot network of equality reps, and by the end of the year, 52 reps had taken up a post, with continued demand from more members to get involved.
6.13. CSP’s ‘Call out microaggressions’ campaign raised awareness of the impact of the most common forms of discrimination experienced by CSP members from marginalised backgrounds, it used case studies of members’ real experiences to highlight the problem, explained how CSP reps could offer support, and encouraged fellow members to be allies.
6.14. The CSP continued to lead the movement for rehabilitation, securing a number of important wins:
· In September 2023, NHS England published its Intermediate Care Framework and community rehabilitation and reablement model, that represented a landmark for rehabilitation in England. It showed the huge influence achieved through the CSP’s work with Community Rehab Alliance partners, and included the development of new person-centred, multi-condition and multi-profession standards and service models to improve patient care.
· In Wales, the CSP strengthened ties with the health minister, Eluned Morgan, that resulted in her attendance at a CSP Right To Rehab event in Cardiff Bay. Within that same month £30 million of investment was announced in Wales to improve people’s chances of living at home independently. 
· In Scotland, the Right to Rehab Coalition, with CSP at its heart, launched a campaign and petition to secure rehab as a human right in Scottish legislation. 
· In Northern Ireland, the CSP spearheaded increased alliance working to influence party manifestos and the new Northern Ireland Assembly, and engaged with key political stakeholders to drive the rehab and recovery agenda forward. 
	Aim D: Create an agile and sustainable organisation  
6.15. Membership growth was the primary driver of the CSP’s financial performance in 2023, with a year-end total of 64,975 members (2022: 63,803) that lead to an income of £22.5m, up £1.4m on 2022. This helped the CSP to return a surplus after tax of £2.5m, up £2.4m on the previous year.  
6.16. In October, the CSP completed the sale of its former Bedford Row headquarters for £7.3m, this freed up some of CSP’s fixed assets for future investment.
6.17. At the end of 2023 Council approved a new finance strategy to 2027 which focussed on improving the CSP’s organisational sustainability in all areas.

7. FINANCE STATEMENTS FOR 2023
7.1. CSP’s 2023 financial statements were approved by Council in May 2024 and were signed and approved by auditors and filed with our regulators by 1 June 2024.  
7.2. Members were asked to receive the financial statements at the AGM. 
7.3. The CSP’s high level results for 2023 and a summary of financial priorities for 2024 to 2027 were shared.


	    Income and expenditure:
7.4. In 2023 the CSP received £22.8m of income, a £1.3m increase on 2022. 94% of the CSP income came from membership subscriptions, and so almost all of this growth was due to membership subscriptions income growth. The CSP total member numbers increased by 2% to 64,975 at the end of 2023.
7.5. Total expenditure, including operating expenses, pension costs and taxation was £21.2m, this included the final loss in valuation on the sale of Bedford Row, which was valued at £7.6m in 2022 but dropped to £7.3m at the point of sale in October 2023.
7.6. The CSP returned a surplus after tax of £2.5m, up by more than £2.4m on the previous year.  A key contributor to this was a £0.9m gain in the value of CSP investments in 2023.
7.7. Overall 2023 was an excellent result for the CSP, costs were well controlled across the CSP as the first year of the 2023-2027 Valuing Physiotherapy Strategy was delivered. The surplus from 2023 was reinvested into a fund to support our strategy to 2027.

	    Balance sheet account:
7.8. 2023 marked the final year of the 2020-2023 financial strategy, when Council had sought to generate a surplus each year to improve the CSP’s net asset position. The CSP achieved a healthy balance sheet with reserves of £22.5m. The biggest single liability continued to be to the CSP staff pension scheme.
7.9. The CSP pension scheme liability was a long-term commitment and was being actively managed by the CSP. The scheme was closed to new members and 2023 had seen a decrease in the pension liability from £7.7m at the end of 2022 to £5.8m at the end of 2023.
7.10. The CSP sold it’s building in late 2023 for £7.3m and, in early 2024 invested the proceeds of sale in the CSP investment portfolio to generate future returns for members.
Finance strategy vision:
7.11. At the end of 2023 Council approved a new finance strategy to 2027 which focused on improving the CSP’s organisational sustainability in all areas including to; improve medium-term financial planning, generate a modest surplus of up to £2m on our general reserves, establish a strategic transformation fund of c£4.2m, focus investment on key risks and priorities, continue to meet all our pension scheme obligations and exercise prudence in pension planning. This was underpinned by a focussed programme of work and objectives to improve the sustainability of our ongoing financial operations (procurement policy, training, systems implementation and controls improvements).

8. CHAIR OF COUNCIL ADDRESS:
8.1 The Chair of Council reflected on areas where progress had been made against CSP strategic objectives for 2024:

	Improving the health of communities through high quality physiotherapy
	Workforce agenda
8.2 The CSP had worked hard to influence continued growth in HCPC registered physiotherapy numbers and training places, and these currently stood at their highest ever level.
8.3 The workforce dashboard available through the CSP website, gave members a clear view of education, graduation, registration, and staffing numbers in physiotherapy, nationally and regionally.
8.4 The CSP had successfully contributed to the NHS long term workforce plan in England and ensured that physiotherapy was visible, and had contributed to the Darzi report, that noted how important physiotherapy was in moving care closer to home for people. 
8.5 There had been consistent growth in First Contact Physiotherapist numbers in the last 12 months and the predicted growth was in line with the target of 5,000.

	Transforming physiotherapy
8.6 The CSP Annual Conference in Manchester had facilitated opportunities for members to network with colleagues across the profession, and to share research, innovation and service transformation ideas and experiences. In 2025 the conference would be held in Newport in Wales, and then Scotland and then Northern Ireland over the next three years.

Enabling members to achieve their full potential
8.7 The CSP had continued to fight for fair pay and conditions for members to bring their reward closer to the levels they deserved. Staff and members had worked together to influence the Pay Review Body process in England, Wales and Northern Ireland, and by direct negotiation in Scotland. 

	Supporting members at work
8.8 The rapid growth in internationally trained physiotherapy registrants had brought great benefits but also challenges. To help employers to recruit well and support their new employees, the CSP had developed joint guidance on good practice in international recruitment, alongside fellow health unions - the Society of Radiographers and the Royal College of Midwives.


Career development
8.9 To provide guidance to members on a variety of career paths, the CSP would release an updated Physiotherapy Career Framework, setting out knowledge, skills and behaviours required at different career stages.

	Establishing a confident and influential physiotherapy community.
8.10 The CSP had invested in a programme of workplace visits to understand, engage and recruit potential members. The initial trials in areas of lower membership density had shown promising returns. The trials would shape how members were recruited, directly and through the advocacy of existing members.

	Allyship, and challenge transphobia in the profession
8.11 In April, CSP’s first position statement on transphobia was published – a milestone for the profession and the result of extensive collaboration and commitment from all those involved. The statement reaffirmed our commitment to challenging transphobia while committing the CSP to eight specific actions, which included encouragement of safe discussion around transgender issues, showing allyship, and developing guidance and advice to support members and their patients. 

Rehab
8.12 The CSP had received significant positive attention from MPs and politicians in government from all four UK countries throughout the year, and the 2024 political conference season. A great example of exerting our influence was that physiotherapy had been recognised as part of government’s plans for neighbourhood health teams. 
8.13 Working with our partners as lead convenors of the Community Rehabilitation Alliance, the CSP influenced the Darzi report and reached every minister in the Department for Health and Social Care at the 2024 Labour Party conference. As a result, the CSP had been invited to input into the next 10-year Long Term Plan for the NHS in England. 
8.14 The CSP was building the first digital immersive experience of a patient's journey through rehab. ‘Alice’s Road to Recovery’ used augmented reality smartphone technology to take you through a patient’s journey back to health with the support of physiotherapy staff, more information on this was available on the CSP website – www.csp.org.uk/rehab. 

	Creating an agile and sustainable organisation 
8.15 Following the retirement of Karen Middleton after 10 years of transformational leadership at the CSP, council ensured the recruitment of a new CEO to take the organisation on the next stage of its journey. John Cowman was appointed as the stand-out candidate for role. John had set about his work with the passion and intent he committed to during the recruitment process, alongside a staff team with a great breadth of experience, enthusiasm, and skill, they would continue to strive to meet the needs of members and the profession.

Acknowledging where the CSP can do better
8.16 The Chair noted that alongside the areas the CSP had made progress in there were areas of work where we would like to better and wanted to be clear that members frustration were heard. An example of this was EDB, a  key strand of work for the CSP over the last few years, however it was understood that some members experiences in the workplace remained unacceptable, that some of the work done had not been delivered at the pace expected and in some cases,  had not delivered an impact that was tangible or meaningful for members.
8.17 It was recognised that there was more work to be done to optimise our members engagement, and to ensure the CSP offering  was progressive and fit for the future. This meant accelerating work to deliver digital transformation across the organisation and ensuring we demonstrate the value of membership in a compelling way.
8.18 There was a need to increase the presence of CSP staff in the workplace and in universities, to hear first-hand what members needed and share what was being done by the CSP.
8.19 Members were reassured by the Chair that the CSP was committed to continuous improvement in all areas of its work, and that the new council alongside the leadership team would be doing their utmost to deliver this. 

	Council
8.20 The Chair of Council thanked the council members who were standing down at the AGM, for their commitment to the CSP and the contribution they had made in governing and leading over the last few years. The Chair thanked Alex Spearritt, for being an excellent vice-chair and wished her well in her continuation in the post. Alex MacKenzie, the outgoing Vice President was thanked for her exemplary service to the CSP. The new members of the Council were welcomed to take on the stewardship of the organisation and our profession. 
8.21 The Chair of Council thanked all the CSP members, for their efforts and hard work in making the profession what it was, and noted that it had been a privilege to serve them.

9.  RESOLUTIONS
The Chair outlined that there were 5 resolutions to be voted on, which all relate to routine AGM business, and needed to be passed by a simple majority, by a show of hands by members. Council Members Sylvia Wojciechowski proposed and Alex Spearritt seconded resolutions 1 to 5. 
9.1. The Resolutions were voted on as follows:
Resolution 1 to approve the Minutes of the AGM held on 13 December 2023 - PASSED.
Resolution 2 to confirm receipt of the Annual Report for 2023 - PASSED.
Resolution 3 to confirm receipt of the Balance Sheet and the Accounts for the year ended 31 December 2023 - PASSED.
Resolution 4 to confirm Haysmacintyre as Auditors for the 2023 Annual Accounts - PASSED.
Resolution 5 to confirm Haysmacintyre as the Assurer for the 2023 Membership Audit Certificate - PASSED.
     The Chair confirmed that each of the resolutions had been carried.

10. CONFIRMATION OF ELECTED COUNCIL MEMBERS:

10.1. The Vice President, Alex Mackenzie announced and welcomed seven new Council members who were elected in July 2024 and whose terms of office commenced at the AGM; 
Caroline Abbott 
Robert Davies 
Manessa Faal 
Senthil Karadiar 
Chris Richards 
Claire Small 
Jill Taylor
10.2. Alex Spearritt was re-elected to council, following her three years serving as Vice Chair of council. Alex was thanked by the Vice President for her continued service to the profession.
10.3. The Vice President confirmed the Council elected Syvia Wojciechowski as the Chair of Council, and Alex Spearritt was re-elected as Vice-Chair of Council.
10.4. The five Council members who finished their terms at the AGM were thanked for their service to the profession and the CSP over the last three years: 
Leanne Antoine 
Ishmael Beckford
Jack Chew
Reshma Patel
Gemma Scott.

11. CONFRIRMATION OF VICE-PRESIDENT 
11.1. The Chief Executive, John Cowman, announced the outgoing Vice President Alex Mackenzie and welcomed the new Vice President Ishmael Beckford.
11.2. Ishmael Beckford was thanked for his time as Chair of Council (2022-2024).
11.3. Alex Mackenzie was thanked for her time as both the Chair of Council (2018-2022) and as Vice President (2022-2024).
11.4. The Chair passed the Vice President chains from Alex Mackenzie to the new Vice President Ishmael Beckford.

12. QUESTIONS POSTED IN ADVANCE BY MEMBERS:
The Chair invited questions from Members that were sent to the CSP in advance of the AGM.
12.1. Question 1: “Been told the new Common Place Assessment Form (CPAF) is launching in September but have not got any update.” [sic]
Answer: The new version of the CPAF had been shared with all UK universities at the beginning of September 2024, the CSP website was being updated with accessible versions of the new forms. Members who would like sight of the new forms can email education@csp.org.uk. 
12.2. Question 2: “Common themes from potential &/or previous members has been that the due is expensive, as it's gone up twice since 2022. This has resulted in loss of significant numbers of membership, what plan is in place to gain members back?” [sic]
Answer: CSP membership has increased every year, as the CSP continue to recruit more members each year than were lost. There is ongoing member recruitment and retention approach which includes: stepping up university and workplace recruitment, incentivised member to member recruitment and enhanced marketing of benefits to existing and potential members. Cost was one of many reasons people’s membership lapsed although, not unexpectedly, the number citing this has increased during the cost of living crisis. Council has been mindful of affordability during the period when inflation was high and before pay settlements had started to improve, and set the fee increase at below inflation. The CSP has also continuously sought to improve efficiency. However in the context of rising costs to provide the services, advocacy and community which members needed and expected some increases had been necessary. As a not for profit membership organisation the CSP is reliant on member subs to pay for member services. 
12.3. Question 3: “Would there be any plans in taking a nationwide labour strike or any other industrial actions as a response to the government for further cutting down NHS fundings?”
Answer: The CSP does not have any plans for national industrial action. Taking legal industrial action requires there to be a ‘legitimate trades dispute’ between a workers or group of workers and their employer. This would usually be identifiable issues such as pay, terms and conditions, organisational change. On occasions it might be possible to frame a trades dispute around overwork but not overall NHS funding in and of itself. The CSP conducted a wide range of other activities, including influencing government and other stakeholders, aimed at improving NHS funding. The current government has not cut NHS funding and the CSP are awaiting the announcement for future funding in the forthcoming comprehensive spending review.
12.4. [bookmark: _Hlk179971659]Question 4: “In light of the CSP's commitment to diversity and inclusion, could the Board kindly provide details on the specific strategy and action plan for increasing the representation of Black, Asian and Ethnic Minority (BAME) members in senior leadership positions? 
In particular:
1) What concrete steps are being taken to improve the inclusion and progression of BAME members into senior leadership roles within the CSP?
2) Have any measurable targets or timescales been set for increasing BAME representation at the senior level? ?? Within CSP or externally
3) How will progress on BAME inclusion in leadership be monitored, evaluated, and reported to members?
4) What measures are in place to ensure that this strategy leads to meaningful and sustainable change in the organisation's leadership diversity?” [sic]
Answer:	
The CSP began our journey in earnest in 2020 with the foundation of the Equity, Diversity and Belonging (EDB) strategy, launched  in 2021 after consultation with colleagues and members. After clarifications with the member raising the question, we understand it is specifically around the CSP as an employer and the work we do to increase the racial diversity in leadership positions in the CSP, either through recruitment or through the pathways to progress. 
Within the CSP, we have committed aims around leadership, culture, and structures (policies and processes). All the CSP's HR policies have been reviewed and are being updated utilising specialist external advice. There has been extensive work done on inclusive recruitment, including anonymised applications, training on inclusive recruitment, and ensuring the diversity of selection panels. The CSP has seen an increase in the diversity of people applying, but not in people being appointed, which is something we are concerned about and keen to understand more. Within the organisation there is also progression, we have taken affirmative action at the leadership group level (the Directors and Assistant Directors) and in specific instances have provided opportunities for members of staff to build experience that they might not have had. This has led to recruitment into more senior positions. 
However, we are well aware that we are an all-white leadership team, and while we have certain diversity, we do not have diversity in ethnic minority representation on the team. As a Leadership Team we therefore reflect on this through our decision-making processes and utilise equality impact assessments to help ensure we have the appropriate diversity of support for decisions from within the organisation. The CSP has an equity, diversity and belonging staff group that we engage with on decisions and have ongoing conversations with, listening to their voices has been particularly important in informing our approach. It is also noted that in terms of the Leadership Group, there is a relatively slow turnover in certain positions, which can make it more challenging to impact diversity.
We are really appreciative of this question posed by the member today and recognise that there is still much work to do. We are committed to reviewing our work and understanding its impact.




 CLOSURE OF MEETING
12.1	The Chair thanked members for their attendance and for contributing to the AGM and expressed thanks to all those who were involved. Members were reminded that there was an optional extended Q&A session available with the Chief Executive, Council and Leadership Team after the closure of the AGM.
12.2 A feedback survey would be sent out to members who had registered to attend the AGM.

……………………………………………..	……………………………………
Signed as a true record of the Meeting	Date
CSP President Baroness Finlay of Llandaff	
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